DEAR PIPPA,
I am doing my topic on university students and the break away from the family unit as they move from adolescent to an independent adult. I have relatives and close friends that I can talk to but was looking for a different methodology that has not been over done. Any ideas? Thanks a lot. - Kathleen

To Kathleen -

Perhaps try a focus group comprising people who have left home and get them to talk about their experiences. Tape the session for later retrieval and use some of the ideas they come up with as threads for your PIP. Good luck and get back to us if you need more help.

DEAR PIPPA,
Its already May and I'm not 100% sure on what I am doing. I have changed my topic twice....both of which I had already done work on...and in the process realized my topics were much much too broad. The last idea I want to work on is Drink Driving. I come from a small isolated town and because there is NO public transport people find it hard to not drink drive. There are people I can interview about it...like people who have been charged with drink driving. Anyway I was hoping that you could help me and tell me if you think my topic would be good to do. Maybe I can compare country towns with the city and see if it has any influence on drink driving. If you think my idea is all right could you please send me some information on drink driving....maybe rates of its occurrence...or tell me sites I can visit to get information. Thank you for your time, I'm sure this site will benefit my mark in the PIP.

To Rebekka -

Your idea sounds just fine. You'll need to decide which of the course concepts you will be focusing on e.g. power & authority, individual & society, continuity and change etc.

You'll find that the Road Transport Association (ask for the Road Safety area) will have done some studies in this area. You could look up Random Breath Testing on the internet as that's what has made the difference in the city. You may find some useful police contacts by accessing Looksmart Australia at <http://www.looksmart.com.au/>

Looking at an issue in terms of the environment's impact on people's attitudes is a good idea for a PIP. Don't forget the cross cultural element, which could simply mean interviewing some older people to see how attitudes have changed over the years. Good luck!

DEAR PIPPA,
My topic is "Obsessive Compulsive Disorder and its effect on the family". I chose this topic as I have relatives who have a son with the condition, and their lives definitely changed while the condition was at its peak in the sufferer, before he got help.

I've decided to do case studies on all the members of the family by personally interviewing each member of the family and then an outside person who knows the family well, to come up with the changes observed in which the family went through. Except I'm not sure whether to ask the same lot of questions to all the members of the family and the outsider, or make up different questions?

I also am not sure as to what socialisation concepts to use and how exactly to use them? And what other course concepts do you think I could use?

I was also wondering what cross-cultural aspect I could use? I was thinking maybe of comparing how OCD is looked upon in today's society, compared with say, my grandmothers, though I've been informed that it wasn't known about back then. Thanks, Jo

To Jo -
The type of questions you asked must be shaped by what you are trying to find out. Since an outside observer will see different things it might be appropriate to ask different questions. As this is an in depth interview and not a survey that will be OK - the aim of your questions will be to get people confiding their observations rather than you trying to get a group opinion. Have you thought about a focus group?

You can make this cross cultural by getting at two different points of view, even if those points are not cross generational.

You do not yet seem to have a real focus for your PIP - try to write down 4 or 5 focus questions that can be used to give you some direction so that you have a clear idea of what you are trying to do.

Ask your teacher for a copy of the syllabus and read through all the course concepts - look particularly at those relevant to Adolescence, such as, development of self.

Are there any support groups for people with Obsessive, Compulsive Disorders that you can contact? Don't forget to try the Internet.

Goodluck!

DEAR PIPPA
My topic is Common Courtesy and today's world, with both the past and future. I'm trying to work out what will happen in the future, about courtesy and the standard of manners, with both females and males. 
The basis of my project is to identify the different standards of manners of males and females. I'm trying to understand how and why people treat others, regarding common courtesy.
I am not sure whether I will have enough words, considering our teacher is expecting 4000 words. I need some help, any would be appreciated. 
Dear Rebecca -
You've chosen a good topic. Have you done any research on it (e.g. surveys, or interviews)? That's where you need to start. Obviously, you've been an observer of manners (or customs) all your life, and hence have lots of observations which are valuable. Make use of these by analysing them logically and carefully. 
You should be able to find some useful secondary sources which point out how much various groups value politeness and civility. 
If you interviewed some elderly people, they would quickly tell you that people's manners have 'deteriorated' - so they could be a valuable source of information about standards in the past. There are plenty of books about manners, past and present.
Then you have the whole area of why there have been changes in the teaching and observance of customs. You could address the changing nature of parents' and children's' relationships, and the changing status of women etc. If you want to focus on changes in customs between males and females, you would want to focus on some specific behaviours and ask about them in your survey or interviews.
There is a lot of information on the internet. Do a search using terms like manners, courtesy, civility, polite. Whatever you do, get started straight away, so that you have time to do some of your own research and analyse it.
Approach your work by writing a chapter outline. 'Chunking' it in this way makes the 2,000 -4,000 word limit seem more manageable.
All the best!
 DEAR PIPPA
I am currently working on my PIP and hope you can provide some answers to my following problems:
1. If tables, charts etc are included in the central material, how are these supposed to be labelled?
2. Is presentation very important and would it help get extra marks? eg. lots of pictures, relevant graphs
3. How do I add websites to my bibliography? What information do I need to include?
4. How detailed must the log be regarding methodologies?
I look forward to your response.
Yours thankfully, Melissa
 To Melissa-
1. Use tables and charts only if they support what you are already saying in the central material. They are a useful way of graphically demonstrating material and should be labelled according to what they show - you must of course analyse them and refer to them in the text.
2. Marks are not given specifically for neatness - but do make sure that your presentation is graphically clean and easily readable. Label relevant photos and refer to them in the text - do not use photos simply because they are on the topic or look good. They must be part of what you are saying and then they can be helpful.
3. Make a special category for websites - list the name of a site and the address (URL begins with http://_________) - then comment on how it was used in the same way you would for a book.
4. The Log doesn't need to be very detailed. You may wish to say why you chose certain methodologies, or abandoned earlier topics, stating the problems which you discovered. Several pages with a 4-5 entries on each page should be enough.
Goodluck.
DEAR PIPPA
Could you please email me any info on how to set out my pip. That is what should & should not be in it and the format it should be in. Thanks heaps , Andrew.
To Andrew -
THE MAIN ELEMENTS OF A PERSONAL INTEREST PROJECT
1. LOG 
Make it accurate and genuine
Show how you developed your ideas
Outline what you've included and excluded (aspects of topic, and methodologies) 
2-3 pages (A4) in length
2. INTRODUCTION
Indicate topic clearly
Explain the S& C concepts it will deal with
Indicate which methodologies/approaches you chose and why others were rejected
200 words in length
3. CENTRAL MATERIAL
Choose a suitable subject
Include your own personal experience as well as information from secondary sources
Use course concepts thoughtfully
Analyse your subject matter
Integrate all your sources and methodologies
Make sure that conclusions follow on logically from your arguments
2000 - 4000 words 
4. CONCLUSION
Indicate what you have learnt
Show an understanding of course concepts
Follow logically from Central Material
200 words in length
5. RESOURCES
Reference accurately
Annotate every reference (2-3 sentences)
Show initiative in finding resources
CROSS CULTURAL ELEMENT
Indicate that you understand the concept of cross-cultural aspect
Demonstrate your knowledge and understanding of viewpoints other than your own
Integrate it in a balanced way throughout PIP
METHODOLOGIES
Use methodologies which S& C course indicates
Evaluate the methodologies which you have chosen
Analyse the results of your research
GENERAL QUALITIES
Write with a clear purpose and structure 
Communicate ideas effectively
Be original if possible
Demonstrate social literacy
Happy researching!
DEAR PIPPA
I needed help to discuss the format of my PIP. I am researching fears and phobias and it is in chapter form. I have done a lot of interaction with others and surveys, questions and my own analysis and I was wondering how I should include my analysis . Should I write down the response and my own analysis or should I put the response in the appendix or a reference in the back?
Also I have a case study which is in diary form and I am juxtaposing it to another case study also in diary form, to show the discrepancies in lifestyles and I was wondering if the case studies, both fairly long should be in the body of the PIP or in a reference in the back. I would prefer to include these in the body of my PIP as they make up a large part of my PIP 
(that is all the interactions with others).
Thank you for your time, Vicki
To Vicki -
I think it is best to weave analysis in as you go and to save space by putting samples of surveys/questions/results in the appendix. This allows you to maximise the impact of what you say without getting bogged down in charts and figures etc. Another way to go is to put some of the information in footnotes. I think you understand the dilemma here and suggest you solve it so that you leave plenty of space for your own analysis since that is what is important.
Can you fit the case studies into the main part of the PIP without it becoming unwieldy? If so then perhaps do that; if not, use the appendix but keep referring to the case studies so that you weave them in rather than 'tack' them on at the end. 
Goodluck!
DEAR PIPPA
This is a great idea for teachers such as myself that teach Society and Culture in country schools. My problem is that this year I have some low ability students in my Year 11 class. Can you suggest topics that may be suitable for them to undertake given that they are also in our lowest English class. What is the easiest way for them to complete their PIP without having to get them to do lots of rewrites.
Regards, Meg
To Meg- 
My less able students often want to do PIPs like 'Teenage Pregnancy', 'Astrology' or 'Drugs'. I advise them to stay away from these topics as they tend to end up with a series of emotive statements rather than any real research. A topic based in the local community can allow you to call upon local resources and people so that is worth thinking about.
I get my weaker students to develop a broad question and then help them to develop a set of about 4 or 5 focus questions that will give them a clear direction. Eventually these focus questions turn into chapter headings so that there is a structure for them to see.
Do set a very specific timetable for them to follow so that they can see their own progress - and it is not just the less able who benefit from this. 2000 to 4000 words sounds a lot but if it is broken up into 5 areas and each is tackled in a methodical way it becomes a lot easier.
1. Topics: 
The most important thing with lower ability kids is that they choose a topic which is something that they're interested in. For example, one car-crazy student of mine wanted to do cars, so I suggested that he do people's attitudes to driving, viewing the process of getting a licence as an adolescent rite of passage. His cross cultural component could be elderly people's dread of losing the ability to drive. 
2. Writing 2,500-5,000 word Central Material:
I find that kids doing Contemporary English have real difficulties with the length, so I've tried to cut the thing up into segments: deciding on a topic and related concepts, reading Secondary Sources in Term 4 of Year 11 (they need help finding internet resources, I find). Then Term 1 they construct surveys, send faxes, arrange interviews and keep reading. 
My students seem to have a problem with ringing or contacting strangers, so they often do interviews with teachers at school, and they give their surveys to students in Year 7 and their own year to complete.
Then I get them to find a 'critical friend' who will read over their work and offer suggestions, correct things etc.
3. Motivating them and pacing them through it:
By Term 2, we're up to the writing stage, so I've constructed a 6 week plan, in which I've tried to subdivide the Central Material, giving them check boxes indicating what to finish as each week progresses.
I base 2 assessments on PIP progress. One in Week 5 of Term 1 is an Oral Presentation in front of the class which galvanises them to do some work so they can show me their Introduction, their concepts, their focus questions, all their secondary sources and any primary research which they had under way.
Then at the end of Term 2 they have to hand in a copy of everything that they have written. I'll give them a progress mark, make some comments, suggestions etc and they will have the two first weeks back in Term 3 to finish it off.
Good luck!
DEAR PIPPA
I have a couple of queries re. the pip.
1. Are markers very strict about the total number of words in the pip? What is the leeway on either side
2.How precise must the log be? Can it be written in a monthly format or must actual dates be used?
3. With regard to methodologies is there any one more superior than others?
Bye, Cathy.
To Cathy,
The word requirement is reasonably strict. The Central Material SHOULD NOT EXCEED 5000 *words. You may perhaps have 5% fewer but you must not exceed the maximum.
The log should show your progress - some people do it in monthly increments but it may be better to show the development of the work. Use specific dates where appropriate, but often matters of research take place over several days rather than just one.
The best methodology is the one (or ones) that best explore and demonstrate your thesis. No one single methodology gets marks simply because it is used - it is a matter of being appropriate.
